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TOWN OF SIMSBURY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Record of Proceedings 


     Regular Meeting  

  
        January 24, 2023
	Ms. Susan Salina called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Board of Education conference room.
Roll Call:

Members present: Mmes. Susan Salina and Jen Batchelar. Messrs. Jeff Tindall, Todd Burrick and Brian Watson. 
Members absent: Mmes. Tara Willerup, Lydia Tedone and Sharon Thomas.
Also present: Assistant Superintendent Sue Homrok-Lemke, Assistant Superintendent Neil Sullivan, Director of Finance Amy Meriwether, BOE Student Representative Grace Myers and Recording Secretary Katie Wilde.  
PUBLIC AUDIENCE 
Shannon Leary, 8 Kilbourn Road, stated that she is an advocate for disability rights.  She expressed concern with the Farmington Valley Transition Academy (FVTA) facilities and how this has affected her son and the proper implementation of his IEP goals.  Ms. Leary asked that the board make finding a home for FVTA a priority.
Eileen Swan, Granby resident with a student at FVTA, agreed with Ms. Leary’s concerns.  She noted the problems with the facility began when the University of Hartford President stopped supporting the program.  Ms. Swan expressed concern with the temporary Auer Farm facility, stating it is not an adequate space.  She also expressed concern with the new space that the University of Hartford is letting the program use and the time taken away from the program when students are transported from Girard Avenue to Auer Farm at the start and end of the day.
Amy McLean, 36 Elm Street, stated she is a long time resident of Simsbury and is here to support Ms. Leary.

Ms. Salina stated that the board is aware there has been a lot of upheaval at FVTA and we are doing our best to resolve the situation.  She noted that special education is an important piece of the school system and is fully supported by the board.
COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOE COMMUNICATIONS
Grace Myers stated that second semester is underway at SHS with the conclusion of midterms.  She noted there is a lot of buzz about the musical production of Matilda that starts on February 3rd.  Ms. Myers stated that the Gospel Choir performed at the MLK celebration last Monday which included a surprise visit from Representative Jahana Hayes.

Mr. Sullivan reported that construction is moving forward at Latimer Lane School and they have begun pouring concrete.  Ms. Lemke noted that board members received a hard copy of the 2021-22 District Annual Report.  The report, in addition to each school’s strategic plan, are posted on the district website.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A. Approval of Minutes of January 10, 2023 Meeting

Mr. Watson:
MOVE to approve the minutes of the January 10, 2023 meeting.

Mr. Burrick:
Seconded.  So moved.

B. Personnel

Mr. Burrick:
MOVE that the Board of Education accept the resignation of Daniel 


Lestrud effective January 19, 2023.
Mr. Watson:
Seconded.  So moved.
Ms. Batchelar: MOVE that the Board of Education accept the retirement of Melissa 

  Fearrington effective June 30, 2023.

Mr. Tindall:
Seconded.  So moved.

INFORMATION AND REPORTS
A. Squadron Line School Report

Meg Evans, Squadron Line School Principal, stated that the work of the school is grounded in the Vision of a Graduate and the board’s 5 year goals.  She discussed activities at the school as part of relationship building:  Storybook Pumpkin Stroll, Veteran’s Day, Cultural Performing Arts, AIC Hockey and the SMILE program.
Nancy Forsberg, Squadron Line School Assistant Principal, discussed the service projects at the school:  Turkey Trot, coat drive, PJ Day for CT Children’s Medical Center, and the giving tree.  Ms. Evans addressed re-engaging in the work post COVID.  She asked that board members break into groups with staff members to discuss the work.
Mr. Tindall:
MOVE to recess the meeting for board members to participate in small 

group discussion with staff members regarding building priorities at 7:03 

p.m.

Mr. Burrick:
Seconded.  So moved.

Mr. Tindall:
MOVE to reconvene the meeting at 7:18 p.m.

Mr. Burrick:
Seconded.  So moved.

Ms. Myers and Ms. Salina reported on the student growth and success goal at Squadron Line.  Ms. Myers reported on the use of universal screenings and the introduction of new units.  Ms. Salina reported that one data point doesn’t work without another and the intervention process is working forward in a great way.
Mr. Burrick and Mr. Watson reported on compassionate and connected school culture.  Mr. Burrick reported on the work to keep the SHINE program fresh and part of the culture, the use of Instagram to connect with families and teachers and teach students responsible social media use, the school news program that demonstrates more connected technology, and the commonality of the SEL curriculum across the district.  Mr. Watson noted the investment in social and emotional learning and was pleased that the school is utilizing Instagram as a form of communication. 
Ms. Batchelar and Mr. Tindall reported on premier workforce.  Ms. Batchelar reported that the Principal Forum meets four times per year for parents to speak with the principal, teachers and staff.  The school has also implemented a new teacher academy that includes a buddy system for new staff.  Mr. Tindall stated he is impressed with the level of teacher engagement and letting them drive the work.  He noted teachers can engage in the work because we have a premier workforce.
B. 2023-24 Budget – Enrollment & Staffing
Mr. Sullivan stated that personnel costs and insurance represent more than 80% of the budget.  He noted that this year’s requests are at the elementary level.  Mr. Sullivan presented a K-12 four year enrollment history, noting the increase of 138 students at the elementary level.  During this same time period staffing increased by 18, which represents a 5% increase in certified staff, due in part to addressing the gaps due to the pandemic.  10 of these teachers were hired to address increased elementary enrollment.  Next year the projection is for an additional elementary 99 students which will likely result in the hiring of two new Kindergarten teachers as that grade will increase to 354 students.  Mr. Sullivan pointed out that the last time Kindergarten was near that size was in 2004 when we had 344 Kindergarteners.
Mr. Sullivan noted that this year 3 special education elementary supervisors were added, as well as social workers.  The 2023-24 special education budget request will address the current large caseloads.  Mr. Sullivan summarized the 2023-24 personnel requests which are the addition of 2 elementary classroom teachers, 1 at Latimer Lane and 1 at Squadron Line, and 2 special education teachers.  The overall budget impact is an increase of $390,380.
Ms. Salina asked if we should look at redistricting.  Mr. Sullivan responded that redistricting could be considered for kindergarten, similar to what was done at Latimer Lane in the past.
Mr. Sullivan addressed secondary enrollment and staffing.  He noted that enrollment at HJMS has remained relatively flat over the past 4 years, with little change projected for 2023-24.  Mr. Sullivan pointed out the modest staff increase over this time period is due to the addition of more mental health supports and providing PE/Wellness 5 days per week.  There are no staffing requests for HJMS in 2023-24.

Mr. Sullivan addressed enrollment and staffing at SHS.  He noted that enrollment is anticipated to increase by 37 students.  Mr. Sullivan stated that the goal is flat staffing at SHS with some possible moves between departments.

Mr. Sullivan discussed additional personnel budget considerations.  These include requests from building/program leaders for additional hours for tutoring, summer support and additional general education paraeducators.  SHS has requested additional support for the internship coordinator.  Due to the substitute shortage, the administration would like to increase the number of permanent building subs and raise the daily rates.  Due to the labor market, increased wages may be necessary for nutrition services employees and bus drivers as well.  Non-certified resignations and retirements will be monitored in an attempt to offset some spending on certified staff.  Mr. Sullivan addressed the possibility of some additional shared services.  The administration is currently in discussion with the town about sharing the cost of hiring a mechanic in the maintenance area, and adding a School Resource Officer who would be dedicated to the elementary schools.

Mr. Sullivan reviewed the 2023-24 personnel budget themes and drivers.  He noted that personnel costs and budget requests total an increase of 4.61%.  The non-lapsing account would be utilized in the amount of $353,700 as an offset, resulting in a budget increase of 4.15%.
Ms. Salina asked if an updated health insurance number will be available for the budget workshop.  Ms. Meriwether responded that Lockton should have the information to us early next week.

PUBLIC AUDIENCE
None.

ADJOURNMENT
Mr. Watson: MOVE to adjourn the meeting at 8:08 p.m.

Mr. Burrick: Seconded.  So moved.

______________________

_________________________

Jennifer Batchelar



Katie Wilde
Secretary
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